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Dear Esteemed Partners,  

Starting from January to October 2021, Thailand welcomed 

visitors from overseas through various entry schemes, including 

the Phuket Sandbox programme. Meanwhile, from 1 November 

2021, Thailand is welcoming fully vaccinated visitors from 63 

countries and territories under the Exemption from Quarantine 

(TEST & GO) entry scheme, and from around the world under the 

Living in the “Blue Zone” (17 Sandbox destinations) programme. 

Partially or unvaccinated visitors from any countries and 

territories are also much welcomed via the Happy Quarantine 

requirements. 

Starting now, you can turn this winter season into a warm winter 

holiday in the ‘Land of Smiles’, Amazing Thailand! 

 

Yours sincerely,  

TAT Prague Office  
 

 

 

 

TEST&GO Programme: A Quarantine-Free Thailand Reopening  

for Fully Vaccinated Tourists from 63 Countries 
 

                                                                                                             

Effective from 1 November, 2021, Thailand is ready to reopen for 

fully vaccinated travellers from the 63 initially approved 

countries/territories. Visitors entering under the TEST&GO 

programme should prepare the relevant documents in advance and 

obtain the Thailand Pass QR code before travelling at 

http://tp.consular.go.th. The Thailand Pass QR code together with 

other related documents are suggested to be printed out in hard copy 

to display to the airline and to screening officers at the Immigration 

checkpoint. 

Visiting Ko Samui with the TEST & GO Programme 

Visitors must travel on dedicated ‘sealed route’ connecting flights. 

These are operated by Bangkok Airways between Bangkok 

Suvarnabhumi (BKK) and Ko Samui (USM) Airports. The flight 

must be a through flight booked on the same ticket. The dedicated   

daily connecting flights from Bangkok to Ko Samui for the TEST & 

GO passengers from 1 November, 2021, are PG5125 and PG5171. 

Visitors must book and pay in advance for a package through an 

approved SHA Extra Plus hotel on Ko Samui that includes a RT-PCR 

test on arrival (test will be done at an approved test centre), airport 

transfer, self-antigen test kit (to be taken on Day 6 or 7), and a 

minimum one-night’s accommodation to await the RT-PCR test 

result. Please note that not all hotels are able to provide the Test & 

Go one-day package. Travellers are advised to enquire with their 

preferred hotel to see if they offer the Test & Go package before 

booking. The prepaid booking confirmation generated by the hotel 

will be used to upload for obtaining the Thailand Pass QR Code 

accordingly. With a negative result on the first RT-PCR test upon 

arrival, travellers are free to travel anywhere in Thailand. 

 

 

http://tp.consular.go.th/
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Thailand’s vaccination rollout has been slower than 

many EU countries. Only a relatively small 

percentage of Thailand’s population have so far been 

vaccinated. However, Phuket has inoculated over 75% 

of the island’s population to be ready for welcoming 

foreign visitors. 

 

WILL I HAVE TO WEAR A MASK? 

Since the early days of COVID-19, Thai people were 

encouraged to wear the masks. The overwhelming 

majority have done so without any fuss. In the first 

half of 2021, the Thai government made it 

compulsory to wear masks in public. Although the 

regulations may be relaxed in July, especially in 

Phuket, all visitors are kindly asked to observe local 

rules. Although it is unlikely you will be required to 

wear a mask on the beach if you are adhering to social 

distancing, you are requested to observe any local 

rules that may be in place which include wearing a 

mask in taxis and minibuses. Please also observe any 

signs that ask you to scan your temperature and wear 

masks inside shops or malls. 

 

I OWN A PROPERTY IN PHUKET. CAN I STAY 

AT MY HOUSE OR CONDO INSTEAD OF A SHA 

PLUS HOTEL? 

All international arrivals must book a stay at SHA 

Plus accommodation. Staying in a private residence is 

not allowed. The only exception is if the residence or 

condominium has been issued with a SHA Plus 

certificate. 

 

AM I FREE TO TRAVEL AROUND PHUKET 

INDEPENDENTLY? 

Yes. The only exception may possibly be the initial 

arrival and transfer to your hotel from the airport 

which is required to take SHA Plus. During your stay 

in Phuket, you will need to keep the alert app 

activated on your smartphone. 

 

CAN I TRAVEL TO OTHER ISLANDS? 

You can visit islands in Phuket province, but only Ko 

Racha, Ko He, Ko Maprao, etc. at any time during 

your stay. But Phi Phi is in Krabi province and James 

Bond Island is in Phang Nga province. For any island 

trips, it is recommended to book excursions with SHA 

Plus-certified companies.  

 
WHEN CAN I TRAVEL TO OTHER AREAS OF 

THAILAND, AND DO I NEED ANY EXTRA 

DOCUMENTS? 

You need to stay in Phuket for a minimum of 14 nights. 

After that, you are free to travel within Thailand, e.g., by 

road to Phang Nga or Krabi, or fly to Bangkok, Chiang 

Mai, etc. Wherever you travel, keep your passport with you 

together with your vaccine certifica te and a negative for 

COVID-19 test result. 

 

Thank you very much for your kind interest on Phuket 

Sandbox. Please keep updating on news and 

information on Phuket Sandbox at tatnews.org or e-

mail us at tatprague@tat.or.th. 
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Thailand Imposes Travel Restrictions  

on Arrivals from Africa 

 

Thailand’s Ministry of Public Health has imposed 

restrictions on arrivals from Botswana, Eswatini, 

Lesotho, Malawi, Mozambique, Namibia, South 

Africa, and Zimbabwe as a precautionary measure to 

prevent and control the spread of the new Omicron 

COVID-19 variant.  

Effective from 28 November, 2021, arrivals from any 

of the eight countries who already have a pre-

approved permit to enter Thailand will be allowed to 

enter, but all will be subject to a 14-day quarantine. 

However, from 1 December, 2021, arrivals from 

these countries will not be allowed.  Meanwhile, 

entry registration has been closed from 27 November, 

2021.  

 

 

 

 

Krabi’s World Famous Maya Bay  

Expected to Reopen in January 2022 

 

Maya Bay in Krabi’s Hat Noppharat Thara-Mu Ko 

Phi Phi National Park is expected to reopen to tourists 

on 1 January, 2022, having been off limits to the 

public for three and a half years to allow for 

environmental rejuvenation. 

The bay on the uninhabited island of Phi Phi Leh has 

been closed since June 2018, when it was determined 

the area’s coral and other marine life needed time to 

recover from the damage being caused by the 

thousands of daily tourists who were visiting the 

location. Maya Bay shot to international fame after it 

featured in the 1999 Leonardo di Caprio movie, The 

Beach. At its peak in 2017, tourist traffic to the 

location was recorded at almost 5,000 people a day. 

Terrestrial and marine ecosystem recovery has been 

seen at Maya Bay thanks to its closure since mid-

2018. To aid the rejuvenation, officials planted a new 

coral reef area and more trees on the beach to help 

prevent shore erosion. 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

‘SHA Plus’ Certificate Awarded to Bangkok’s         

Grand Palace and Wat Pho 

 

 
 

The Amazing Thailand Safety and Health Administration (SHA) Plus Certificate 

has been presented to three of Bangkok’s most famous and revered attractions: 

the Grand Palace, Wat Pho, and the City Pillar Shrine. The three attractions 

received SHA certification in 2020, and this year have continuously upgraded 

their sanitary and health measures, which is reflected in the upgraded certification 

to SHA Plus. All three attractions reopened to the public on 1 November, 2021, 

after a temporary closure due to the COVID-19 pandemic. This means tourists 

can once again marvel at the beauty and magnificence of the Grand Palace 

complex, which also incorporates the famed Temple of the Emerald Buddha or 

Wat Phra Kaeo, and the historical significance of Wat Pho also known as the 

Temple of the Reclining Buddha, which is also a centre of traditional Thai 

massage. Bangkok’s City Pillar Shrine is also now once again welcoming both 

Thai and foreign visitors to pay homage. 

 

 

Loi Krathong Festival 2021 

 

The traditional festival of Loi Krathong – also known as the ‘Festival of Lights’– 

is one of the most charming and visually stunning of all Thailand’s annual 

festivals and is celebrated during the full moon of the 12th month of the Thai lunar 

calendar. This year the Loi Krathong Festival was held on Friday, 19 November. 

All around Thailand, people gathered in the evening at lakes, rivers, canals, and 

beaches to participate in Loi Krathong and pay respect to the goddess of water. 

The festival entails the floating of a krathong decorated with candles and flowers 

onto the water. The Thais believe this is a way to rid oneself of bad luck and 

negative feelings, and to bring good luck and positive feelings. 
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